WORDS

What You Will Learn in This Chapter

- ™ To define diction
- To recognize and define the standard levels of diction
- To recognize and explain allusions in a poem
- To analyze the role of diction in a poem

LITERAL MEANING: WHAT A POEM SAYS FIRST

Although successful as a painter, Edgar Degas found poetry discouragingly hard to write. To his friend, the poet Stéphane Mallarmé, he complained, "What a business! My whole day gone on a blasted sonnet, without getting an inch further . . . and it isn't ideas I'm short of . . . I'm full of them, I've got too many. . . ."

"But Degas," said Mallarmé, "you can't make a poem with ideas—you make it with words!"

Like the celebrated painter, some people assume that all it takes to make a poem is a bright idea. Poems state ideas, to be sure, and sometimes the ideas are invaluable; and yet the most impressive idea in the world will not make a poem, unless its words are selected and arranged with loving art. Some poets take great pains to find the right word. Unable to fill a two-syllable gap in an unfinished line that went, "The seal's wide _____ gaze toward Paradise," Hart Crane paged through an unabridged dictionary. When he reached S, he found the object of his quest in *spindrift*: "spray skimmed from the sea by a strong wind." The word is exact and memorable.

In reading a poem, some people assume that its words can be skipped over rapidly, and they try to leap at once to the poem's general theme. It is as if they fear being thought clods unless they can find huge ideas in the poem (whether or not there are any). Such readers often ignore the literal meanings of words: the ordinary, matter-of-fact sense to be found in a dictionary. (As you will see in the next chapter, "Saying and Suggesting," words possess not only dictionary meanings—denotations—but also many associations and suggestions—connotations.) Consider the following poem and see what you make of it.

William Carlos Williams (1883–1963)

1934 This Is Just to Say I have eaten the plums that were in the icebox 5 and which you were probably saving for breakfast Forgive me 10 they were delicious so sweet and so cold

Some readers distrust a poem so simple and candid. They think, "What's wrong with me? There has to be more to it than this!" But poems seldom are puzzles in need of solutions. We can begin by accepting the poet's statements, without suspecting the poet of trying to hoodwink us. On later reflection, of course, we might possibly decide that the poet is playfully teasing or being ironic; but Williams gives us no reason to think that. There seems no need to look beyond the literal sense of his words, no profit in speculating that the plums symbolize worldly joys and that the icebox stands for the universe. Clearly, a reader who held such a grand theory would have overlooked (in eagerness to find a significant idea) the plain truth that the poet makes clear to us: that ice-cold plums are a joy to taste.

To be sure, Williams's small poem is simpler than most poems are; and yet in reading any poem, no matter how complicated, you will do well to reach slowly and reluctantly for a theory to explain it by. To find the general theme of a poem, you first need to pay attention to its words. Recall Yeats's "The Lake Isle of Innisfree" (Chapter 9), a poem that makes a statement—crudely summed up, "I yearn to leave the city and retreat to a place of ideal peace and happiness." And yet before we can realize this theme, we have to notice details: nine bean rows, a glade loud with bees, "lake water lapping with low sounds by the shore," the gray of a pavement. These details and not some abstract remark make clear what the poem is saying: that the city is drab, while the island hideaway is sublimely beautiful.

DICTION

If a poem says daffodils instead of plant life or diaper years instead of infancy, we call its diction, or choice of words, concrete rather than abstract. Concrete words refer to what we can immediately perceive with our senses: dog, actor,

chemical, or particular individuals who belong to those general classes: Bonzo the fox terrier, Ryan Gosling, hydrogen sulfate. Abstract words express ideas or concepts: love, time, truth. In abstracting, we leave out some characteristics found in each individual, and instead observe a quality common to many. The word beauty, for instance, denotes what may be observed in numerous persons, places, and things.

Ezra Pound gave a famous piece of advice to his fellow poets: "Go in fear of abstractions." This is not to say that a poet cannot employ abstract words, nor that all poems have to be about physical things. Much of T. S. Eliot's Four Quartets is concerned with time, eternity, history, language, reality, and other things that cannot be physically handled. But Eliot, however high he may soar for a larger view, keeps returning to earth. He makes us aware of things.

Here is a famous poem that groups together some very specific things: certain ships and their cargoes.

John Masefield (1878–1967)

	1902
dan dan day tur	5
	10
	15

Cargoes. 1 Quinquireme: ancient Assyrian vessel propelled by sails and oars. Ninevah: capital of ancient Assyrian empire. Ophir: a vanished place, possibly in Arabia; according to the Bible, King Solomon sent expeditions there for its celebrated pure gold, and also for ivory, apes, peacocks, and other luxury items. (See I Kings 9–10.) 10 Moidores: Portuguese coins. 13 Tyne: a river in Scotland.

Questions

- 1. Does this poem use elevated language or everyday words?
- 2. Pick out some examples of unusual words in this poem.

John Donne (1572–1631)

Batter my heart, three-personed God, for You

(about 1610)

10

Batter my heart, three-personed God, for You As yet but knock, breathe, shine, and seek to mend. That I may rise and stand, o'erthrow me, and bend Your force to break, blow, burn, and make me new. I, like an usurped town to another due, Labor to admit You, but Oh! to no end. Reason, Your viceroy in me, me should defend, But is captived, and proves weak or untrue. Yet dearly I love You, and would be loved fain, But am betrothed unto Your enemy; Divorce me, untie or break that knot again; Take me to You, imprison me, for I, Except You enthrall me, never shall be free, Nor ever chaste, except You ravish me.

Questions

- 1. In the last line of this sonnet, to what does Donne compare the onslaught of God's love? Do you think the poem is weakened by the poet's comparing a spiritual experience to something so grossly carnal? Discuss.
- 2. Explain the seeming contradiction in the last line: in what sense can a ravished person be "chaste"? Explain the seeming contradictions in lines 3–4 and 12–13: how can a person thrown down and destroyed be enabled to "rise and stand"; an imprisoned person be "free"?
- 3. In lines 5–6 the speaker compares himself to a "usurped town" trying to throw off its conqueror by admitting an army of liberation. Who is the "usurper" in this comparison?
- 4. Explain the comparison of "Reason" to a "viceroy" (lines 7–8).
- 5. Sum up in your own words the message of Donne's poem. In stating its theme, did you have to read the poem for literal meanings, figurative comparisons, or both?

THE VALUE OF A DICTIONARY

Use the dictionary. It's better than the critics.

-ELIZABETH BISHOP TO HER STUDENTS

If a poet troubles to seek out the best words available, the least we can do is to find out what the words mean. The dictionary is a firm ally in reading poems; if the poems are more than a century old, it is indispensable. Meanings change. When the Elizabethan poet George Gascoigne wrote, "O Abraham's brats, O brood of blessed seed," the word *brats* implied neither irritation nor contempt. When in the seventeenth century Andrew Marvell imagined two lovers' "vegetable love,"

15

20

he referred to a vegetative or growing love, not one resembling a lettuce. And when Queen Anne, in a famous anecdote, called the just-completed Saint Paul's Cathedral "awful, artificial, and amusing," its architect, Sir Christopher Wren, was overwhelmed with joy and gratitude, for what she had told him was that it was awe-inspiring, artful, and stimulating to contemplate (or *muse* upon).

In reading poetry, there is nothing to be done about the inevitable tendency of language to change except to watch out for it. If you suspect that a word has shifted in meaning over the years, most standard desk dictionaries will be helpful, an unabridged dictionary more helpful still, and most helpful of all the Oxford English Dictionary (OED), which gives, for each definition, successive examples of the word's written use through the past thousand years. You need not feel a grim obligation to keep interrupting a poem in order to rummage in the dictionary; but if the poem is worth reading very closely, you may wish for any aid you can find.

"Every word which is used to express a moral or intellectual fact," said Emerson in his study *Nature*, "if traced to its root, is found to be borrowed from some material appearance. *Right* means straight; wrong means twisted. *Spirit* primarily means wind; transgression, the crossing of a line; supercilious, the raising of an eyebrow." Browse in a dictionary and you will discover such original concretenesses. These are revealed in your dictionary's etymologies, or brief notes on the derivation of words, given in most dictionaries near the beginning of an entry on a word; in some dictionaries, at the end of the entry. Look up squirrel, for instance, and you will find it comes from two Greek words meaning "shadow-tail." For another example of a common word that originally contained a poetic metaphor, look up the origin of daisy.

Experiment: Use the Dictionary to Read Longfellow's "Aftermath"

The following short poem seems very simple and straightforward, but much of its total effect depends on the reader knowing the literal meanings of several words. The most crucial word is in the title—"aftermath." Most readers today will assume that they know what that word means, but in this poem Longfellow uses it in both its current sense and its original, more literal meaning. Read the poem twice—first without a dictionary, then a second time after looking up the meanings of "aftermath," "fledged," "rowen," and "mead." How does knowing the exact meanings of these words add to both your literal and critical reading of the poem?

Henry Wadsworth Longfellow (1807–1882)

Aftermath 1873

When the summer fields are mown,
When the birds are fledged and flown,
And the dry leaves strew the path;
With the falling of the snow,
With the cawing of the crow,
Once again the fields we mow
And gather in the aftermath.

Not the sweet, new grass with flowers In this harvesting of ours;

Not the upland clover bloom; But the rowen mixed with weeds, Tangled tufts from marsh and meads,

Where the poppy drops its seeds In the silence and the gloom.

Questions

- 1. How do the etymology and meaning of "aftermath" help explain this poem? (Look the word up in your dictionary.)
- 2. What is the meaning of "fledged" (line 2) and "rowen" (line 11)?
- 3. Once you understand the literal meaning of the poem, do you think that Longfellow intended any further significance to it?

Kay Ryan (b. 1945)

That Will to Divest Action creates a taste for itself. Meaning: once

you've swept the shelves of spoons and plates you kept

for guests,

it gets harder

not to also

simplify the larder, not to dismiss

rooms, not to

divest yourself of all the chairs

but one, not to test what

singleness can bear, once you've begun.

Questions

- 1. Look up the word "divest" in a dictionary. What possible meanings do you think the author intends?
- 2. What is the meaning of "singleness" (line 20)?

Allusion

An allusion is an indirect reference to any person, place, or thing—fictitious, historical, or actual. Sometimes, to understand an allusion in a poem, we have to find out something we didn't know before. But usually the poet asks of us only common knowledge. When, in his poem "To Helen," Edgar Allan Poe refers to "the glory that was Greece / And the grandeur that was Rome," he assumes that we have heard of those places. He also expects that we will understand his allusion to the cultural achievements of those ancient nations and perhaps even catch the subtle contrast between those two similar words glory and grandeur, with its suggestion that, for all its merits, Roman civilization was also more pompous than Greek.

Allusions not only enrich the meaning of a poem, they also save space. In "The Love Song of J. Alfred Prufrock" (Chapter 22), T. S. Eliot, by giving a brief introductory quotation from the speech of a damned soul in Dante's *Inferno*, is able to suggest that his poem will be the confession of a soul in torment, who sees no chance of escape and who feels the need to confide in someone, yet trusts that his secrets will be kept safe.

Often in reading a poem, you will meet a name you don't recognize, on which the meaning of a line (or perhaps a whole poem) seems to depend. In this book, most such unfamiliar references and allusions are glossed or footnoted, but when you venture out on your own in reading poems, you may find yourself needlessly perplexed unless you look up such names, the way you look up any other words. Unless the name is one that the poet made up, you will probably find it in one of the larger desk dictionaries, such as Merriam-Webster's Collegiate Dictionary or the American Heritage Dictionary. If you don't solve your problem there, try an online search of the word or phrase, as some allusions are quotations from other poems.

Exercise: Catching Allusions

From your knowledge, supplemented by a dictionary or other reference work if need be, explain the allusions in the following poems.

J. V. Cunningham (1911–1985)

Friend, on this scaffold Thomas More lies dead 1960

Friend, on this scaffold Thomas More lies dead Who would not cut the Body from the Head.

Samuel Menashe (1925–2011)

Bread 1985

Thy will be done By crust and crumb And loaves left over The sea is swollen With the bread I throw Upon the water

.

10

Questions

- 1. Can you identify the two allusions Menashe uses in this poem? (Hint: The first allusion occurs in line 1; the second in lines 5–6).
- 2. Paraphrase the content of the poem in a few sentences.
- 3. How do you think these references add meaning to this very short poem?

Carl Sandburg (1878–1967)

Crass 1918

Pile the bodies high at Austerlitz and Waterloo.

Shovel them under and let me work-

I am the grass; I cover all.

And pile them high at Gettsyburg

And pile them high at Ypres and Verdun.

Shovel them under and let me work.

Two years, ten years, and passengers ask the conductor:

What place is this?

Where are we now?

I am the grass.

Let me work.

Questions

- 1. What do the five proper nouns in Sandburg's poem have in common?
- 2. How much does the reader need to understand about the allusions in "Grass" to appreciate their importance to the literal meaning of the poem?

WORD CHOICE AND WORD ORDER

Even if Samuel Johnson's famous *Dictionary* of 1755 had been as thick as Webster's unabridged, an eighteenth-century poet searching through it for words would have had a narrower choice. For in English literature of the neoclassical period, many poets subscribed to a belief in poetic diction: "A system of words," said Dr. Johnson, "refined from the grossness of domestic use." The system admitted into a serious poem only certain words and subjects, excluding others as violations of decorum (propriety). Accordingly, such common words as *rat*, *cheese*, *big*, *sneeze*, and *elbow*, although admissible to satire, were thought inconsistent with the loftiness of tragedy, epic, ode, and elegy. Dr. Johnson's biographer, James Boswell, tells how a poet writing an epic reconsidered the word "rats" and instead wrote "the whiskered vermin race." Johnson himself objected to Lady Macbeth's allusion to her "keen knife," saying that "we do

not immediately conceive that any crime of importance is to be committed with a knife; or who does not, at last, from the long habit of connecting a knife with sordid offices, feel aversion rather than terror?"

Anglo-Saxon Versus Latinate Diction

When Wordsworth, in his Preface to Lyrical Ballads, asserted that "the language really spoken by men," especially by humble rustics, is plainer and more emphatic, and conveys "elementary feelings . . . in a state of greater simplicity." he was, in effect, advocating a new poetic diction. Wordsworth's ideas invited freshness into English poetry and, by admitting words that neoclassical poets would have called "low" ("His poor old ankles swell"), helped rid poets of the fear of being thought foolish for mentioning a commonplace.

This theory of the superiority of rural diction was, as Coleridge pointed out, hard to adhere to, and, in practice, Wordsworth was occasionally to write a language as Latinate and citified as these lines on vew trees:

Huge trunks!—and each particular trunk a growth Of intertwisted fibers serpentine Up-coiling, and inveterately convolved . . .

Language so Latinate sounds pedantic to us, especially the phrase inveterately convolved. In fact, some poets, notably Gerard Manley Hopkins, have subscribed to the view that English words derived from Anglo-Saxon (Old English) have more force and flavor than their Latin equivalents. Kingly, one may feel, has more power than regal. One argument for this view is that so many words of Old English origin—man, wife, child, house, eat, drink, sleep are basic to our living speech. Yet Latinate diction is not necessarily elevated. We use Latinate words every day, such as station, office, order, and human. None of these terms seem "inveterately convolved." Word choice is a subtle and flexible art.

Levels of Diction

When E. E. Cummings begins a poem, "mr youse needn't be so spry/concernin questions arty," we recognize another kind of diction available to poetry: low diction (or vulgate, speech not much affected by schooling). Handbooks of grammar sometimes distinguish various levels of diction. A sort of ladder is imagined, on whose rungs words, phrases, and sentences may be ranked in an ascending order of formality, from the curses of an illiterate thug to the commencement-day address of a doctor of divinity. These levels range from vulgate through colloquial (the casual conversation or informal writing of literate people) and middle diction (or general English, most literate speech and writing, more studied than colloquial but not pretentious), up to high diction (or formal English, the impersonal language of educated persons, usually only written, possibly spoken on dignified occasions). Recently, however, lexicographers have been shunning such labels.

The designation colloquial was expelled from Webster's Third New International Dictionary on the grounds that "it is impossible to know whether a word out of context is colloquial or not" and that the diction of Americans nowadays is more fluid than the labels suggest. Aware that we are being unscientific, you may find the labels useful. They may help roughly to describe what happens when, as in the following poem, a poet shifts from one level of usage to another.

Robert Herrick (1591–1674)

Upon Julia's Clothes

1648

Whenas in silks my Julia goes, Then, then, methinks, how sweetly flows That liquefaction of her clothes.

Next, when I cast mine eyes and see That brave vibration each way free, O how that glittering taketh me!

5

UPON JULIA'S CLOTHES. 3 liquefaction: becoming fluid, turning to liquid. 5 brave: Herrick uses brave in its original sense, meaning excellent or fine.

Even in so short a poem as "Upon Julia's Clothes," we see how a sudden shift in the level of diction can produce a surprising and memorable effect. One word in each stanza—liquefaction in the first, vibration in the second stands out from the standard, but not extravagant, language that surrounds it. Try to imagine the entire poem being written in such formal English, in mostly unfamiliar words of several syllables each: the result, in all likelihood, would be merely an oddity, and a turgid one at that. But by using such terms sparingly, Herrick allows them to take on a greater strength and significance through their contrast with the words that surround them. It is liquefaction in particular that strikes the reader: like a great catch by an outfielder, it impresses both for its appropriateness in the situation and for its sheer beauty as a demonstration of superior skill. Once we have read the poem, we realize that the effect would be severely compromised, if not ruined, by the substitution of any other word in its place.

Dialect

At present, most poetry in English avoids elaborate literary expressions such as "fleecy care" in favor of more colloquial language. In many English-speaking areas, such as Scotland, there has even been a movement to write poems in regional dialects. (A dialect is a particular variety of language spoken by an identifiable regional group or social class of persons.) Dialect poets frequently try to capture the freshness and authenticity of the language spoken in their immediate locale.

15

Thomas Hardy (1840–1928)

The Ruined Maid 1901

"O 'Melia, my dear, this does everything crown! Who could have supposed I should meet you in Town? And whence such fair garments, such prosperi-ty?"-"O didn't you know I'd been ruined?" said she.

-"You left us in tatters, without shoes or socks, Tired of digging potatoes, and spudding up docks;° spading up dockweed And now you've gay bracelets and bright feathers three!" "Yes: that's how we dress when we're ruined," said she.

-"At home in the barton" you said 'thee' and 'thou,' And 'thik oon,' and 'theäs oon,' and 't'other'; but now Your talking quite fits 'ee for high company!"— "Some polish is gained with one's ruin," said she.

-"Your hands were like paws then, your face blue and bleak But now I'm bewitched by your delicate cheek, And your little gloves fit as on any la-dy!"-"We never do work when we're ruined," said she.

-"You used to call home-life a hag-ridden dream, And you'd sigh, and you'd sock; but at present you seem To know not of megrimso or melancho-ly!"__ "True. One's pretty lively when ruined," said she. 20

—"I wish I had feathers, a fine sweeping gown, And a delicate face, and could strut about Town!"-"My dear—a raw country girl, such as you be, Cannot quite expect that. You ain't ruined," said she.

Questions

- 1. Where does this dialogue take place? Who are the two speakers?
- 2. Comment on Hardy's use of the word ruined. What is the conventional meaning of the word when applied to a woman? As 'Melia applies it to herself, what is its meaning?
- 3. Sum up the attitude of each speaker toward the other. What details of the new 'Melia does the first speaker most dwell on? Would you expect Hardy to be so impressed by all these details, or is there, between his view of the characters and their view of themselves, any hint of an ironic discrepancy?
- 4. In losing her country dialect ("thik oon" and "theäs oon" for "this one" and "that one"), 'Melia is presumed to have gained in sophistication. What does Hardy suggest by her "ain't" in the last line?

Wendy Cope (b. 1945)

Lonely Hearts

Can someone make my simple wish come true? Male biker seeks female for touring fun. Do you live in North London? Is it you?

Gay vegetarian whose friends are few, I'm into music, Shakespeare and the sun. Can someone make my simple wish come true?

Executive in search of something new-Perhaps bisexual woman, arty, young. Do you live in North London? Is it you?

Successful, straight and solvent? I am too-Attractive Jewish lady with a son. Can someone make my simple wish come true?

I'm Libran, inexperienced and blue-Need slim non-smoker, under twenty-one. Do you live in North London? Is it you?

Please write (with photo) to Box 152. Who knows where it may lead once we've begun? Can someone make my simple wish come true? Do you live in North London? Is it you?

LONELY HEARTS. This poem has a double form: the rhetorical, a series of "lonely heart" personal ads from a newspaper, and metrical, a villanelle, a fixed form developed by French courtly poets in imitation of Italian folk song. For other villanelles, see Elizabeth Bishop's "One Art" (Chapter 22) and Dylan Thomas's "Do not go gentle into that good night" (Chapter 17). In the villanelle, the first and the third lines are repeated in a set pattern throughout the poem.

Questions

- 1. What sort of language does Wendy Cope borrow for this poem?
- 2. The form of the villanelle requires that the poet end each stanza with one of two repeating lines. What special use does the author make of these mandatory repetitions?
- 3. How many speakers are there in the poem? Does the author's voice ever enter or is the entire poem spoken by individuals in personal ads?
- 4. The poem seems to begin satirically. Does the poem ever move beyond the critical, mocking tone typical of satire?

FOR REVIEW AND FURTHER STUDY

E. E. Cummings (1894–1962)

(10)1-1902)	
anyone lived in a pretty how town	 1940
anyone lived in a pretty how town (with up so floating many bells down) spring summer autumn winter he sang his didn't he danced his did.	
Women and men(both little and small) cared for anyone not at all they sowed their isn't they reaped their same sun moon stars rain	-5
children guessed(but only a few and down they forgot as up they grew autumn winter spring summer) that noone loved him more by more	10
when by now and tree by leaf she laughed his joy she cried his grief bird by snow and stir by still anyone's any was all to her	15
someones married their everyones laughed their cryings and did their dance (sleep wake hope and then)they said their nevers they slept their dream	20
stars rain sun moon (and only the snow can begin to explain how children are apt to forget to remember with up so floating many bells down)	
one day anyone died i guess (and noone stooped to kiss his face) busy folk buried them side by side little by little and was by was	25
all by all and deep by deep and more by more they dream their sleep noone and anyone earth by april wish by spirit and if by yes.	30
Women and men(both dong and ding) summer autumn winter spring reaped their sowing and went their came	35
sun moon stars rain	

Questions

- 1. Summarize the story told in this poem. Who are the characters?
- 2. Rearrange the words in the two opening lines into the order you would expect them usually to follow. What effect does Cummings obtain by his unconventional word order?
- 3. Another of Cummings's strategies is to use one part of speech as if it were another; for instance, in line 4, didn't and did ordinarily are verbs, but here they are used as nouns. What other words in the poem perform functions other than their expected ones?

Exercise: Different Kinds of English

Read the following poems and see what kinds of diction and word order you find in them. Which poems are least formal in their language and which most formal? Is there any use of low diction? Any dialect? What does each poem achieve that its own kind of English makes possible?

Anonymous (American oral verse)

Carnation Milk

(about 1900?)

Carnation Milk is the best in the land; Here I sit with a can in my hand— No tits to pull, no hay to pitch, You just punch a hole in the son of a bitch.

CARNATION MILK. "This quatrain is imagined as the caption under a picture of a rugged-looking cowboy seated upon a bale of hay," notes William Harmon in his Oxford Book of American Light Verse (New York: Oxford UP, 1979). Possibly the first to print this work was David Ogilvy (1911–1999), who quotes it in his Confessions of an Advertising Man (New York: Atheneum, 1963).

Gina Valdés (b. 1943)

English con Salsa

1993

10

Welcome to ESL 100, English Surely Latinized, inglés con chile y cilantro, English as American as Benito Juárez. Welcome, muchachos from Xochicalco, learn the language of dólares and dolores, of kings and queens, of Donald Duck and Batman. Holy Toluca! In four months you'll be speaking like George Washington, in four weeks you can ask, More coffee? In two months you can say, May I take your order? In one year you can ask for a raise, cool as the Tuxpan River.

Welcome, muchachas from Teocaltiche, in this class we speak English refrito, English con sal y limón, English thick as mango juice, English poured from a clay jug, English tuned like a requinto from Uruapan,

English lighted by Oaxacan dawns, English spiked with mezcal from Mitla, English with a red cactus flower blooming in its heart. Welcome, welcome, amigos del sur, bring your Zapotec tongues, your Nahuatl tones, your patience of pyramids, your red suns and golden moons, your guardian angels, your duendes, your patron saints, Santa Tristeza. Santa Alegría, Santo Todolopuede. We will sprinkle holy water on pronouns, make the sign of the cross on past participles, jump like fish from Lake Pátzcuaro on gerunds, pour tequila from Jalisco on future perfects, say shoes and shit, grab a cool verb and a pollo loco and dance on the walls like chapulines. When a teacher from La Jolla or a cowboy from Santee asks you, Do you speak English? You'll answer, Sí, yes, simón, of course, I love English! And you'll hum A Mixtec chant that touches la tierra and the heavens. English con Salsa. 3 Benito Juárez: Mexican statesman (1806–1872), president of Mexico in the 1860s and 1870s. William Wordsworth (1770–1850) My heart leaps up when I behold 1807 My heart leaps up when I behold A rainbow in the sky: So was it when my life began; So is it now I am a man; So be it when I shall grow old. Or let me die! The Child is father of the Man; And I could wish my days to be Bound each to each by natural piety. William Wordsworth (1770–1850) Mutability 1822 From low to high doth dissolution climb, And sink from high to low, along a scale Of awful notes, whose concord shall not fail; A musical but melancholy chime,

Which they can hear who meddle not with crime.

Nor avarice, nor over-anxious care.
Truth fails not; but her outward forms that bear
The longest date do melt like frosty rime,
That in the morning whitened hill and plain
And is no more; drop like the tower sublime
Of yesterday, which royally did wear
His crown of weeds, but could not even sustain
Some casual shout that broke the silent air,
Or the unimaginable touch of Time.

frozen dew

Lewis Carroll [Charles Lutwidge Dodgson] (1832–1898)

Jabberwocky

1871

'Twas brillig, and the slithy toves
Did gyre and gimble in the wabe:
All mimsy were the borogoves,
And the mome raths outgrabe.

"Beware the Jabberwock, my son!
The jaws that bite, the claws that catch!
Beware the Jubjub bird, and shun
The frumious Bandersnatch!"

He took his vorpal sword in hand:

Long time the manxome foe he sought—

So rested he by the Tumtum tree

And stood awhile in thought.

And, as in uffish thought he stood,
The Jabberwock, with eyes of flame,
Came whiffling through the tulgey wood,
And burbled as it came!

One, two! One, two! And through and through The vorpal blade went snicker-snack! He left it dead, and with its head He went galumphing back.

"And hast thou slain the Jabberwock?

Come to my arms, my beamish boy!

O frabjous day! Callooh! Callay!"

He chortled in his joy.

'Twas brillig, and the slithy toves Did gyre and gimble in the wabe:



The Jabberwock, as illustrated by John Tenniel, 1872.

20

25

All mimsy were the borogoves,

All mimsy were the borogoves, And the mome raths outgrabe.

JABBERWOCKY. Fussy about pronunciation, Carroll in his preface to *The Hunting of the Snark* declares: "The first 'o' in 'borogoves' is pronounced like the 'o' in 'borrow.' I have heard people try to give it the sound of the 'o' in 'worry.' Such is Human Perversity." *Toves*, he adds, rimes with *groves*.

Questions

- 1. Look up chortled (line 24) in your dictionary and find out its definition and origin.
- 2. In *Through the Looking Glass*, Alice seeks the aid of Humpty Dumpty to decipher the meaning of this nonsense poem. "Brillig," he explains, "means four o'clock in the afternoon—the time when you begin broiling things for dinner." Does "brillig" sound like any other familiar word?
- 3. "Slithy," the explanation goes on, "means 'lithe and slimy.' 'Lithe' is the same as 'active.' You see it's like a portmanteau—there are two meanings packed up into one word." "Mimsy" is supposed to pack together both "flimsy" and "miserable." In the rest of the poem, what other portmanteau—or packed suitcase—words can you find?

■ WRITING effectively

THINKING ABOUT DICTION

Although a poem may contain images and ideas, it is made up of words. Language is the medium of poetry, and a poem's diction—its exact wording—is the chief source of its power. Writers labor to shape each word and phrase to create particular effects. Poets choose words for their meanings, their associations, and even their sounds. Changing a single word may ruin a poem's effect, just as changing one number in an online password makes all the other numbers useless.

- As you prepare to write about a poem, ask yourself if some particular word or combination of words gives you particular pleasure or especially intrigues you. Don't worry yet about why the word or words impress you. Don't even worry about the meaning. Just underline the words in your book.
- Try to determine what about the word or phrase commanded your attention. Maybe a word strikes you as being unexpected but just right. A phrase might seem especially musical or it might call forth a vivid picture in your imagination.
- Consider your underlined words and phrases in the context of the poem. How does each relate to the words around it? What does it add to the poem?

Think about the poem as a whole. What sort of language does it rely on? Many poems favor the plain, straightforward language people use in everyday conversation, but others reach for more elegant diction. Choices such as these contribute to the poem's distinctive flavor, as well as to its ultimate meaning.

CHECKLIST: Writing About Diction

1	As you read, underline words or phrases that appeal to you or seem especially significant.
]	What is it about each underlined word or phrase that appeals to you?
.]	How does the word or phrase relate to the other lines? What does it contribute to the poem's effect?
	How does the sound of a word you've chosen add to the poem's mood?
]	What would be lost if synonyms were substituted for your favorite words?
	What sort of diction does the poem use? Conversational? Lofty? Monosyllabic? Polysyllabic? Concrete? Abstract?
]	How does diction contribute to the poem's flavor and meaning?

TOPICS FOR WRITING ON WORD CHOICE

- 1. Find two poems in this book that use very different sorts of diction to address similar subjects. You might choose one with formal and elegant language and another with very down-to-earth or slangy word choices. A good choice might be John Milton's "When I consider how my light is spent" and Seamus Heaney's "Digging." In a short essay (750 to 1,000 words), discuss how the difference in diction affects the tones of the two poems.
- 2. Browse through Chapter 22, "Poems for Further Reading," for a poem that catches your interest. Within that poem, find a word or phrase that particularly intrigues you. Write a paragraph on what the word or phrase adds to the poem, including how it shades the meaning and contributes to the overall effect.
- 3. Choose a brief poem from this chapter. Type the poem out, substituting synonyms for each of its nouns and verbs, using a thesaurus if necessary. Next, write a one-page analysis of the difference in feel and meaning between the original and your creation.
- 4. Choose a poem that strikes you as particularly inventive or unusual in its language, such as E. E. Cummings's "anyone lived in a pretty how town," Gerard Manley Hopkins's "The Windhover" (Chapter 22), or Wendy Cope's "Lonely Hearts," and write a brief analysis of it. Concentrate on the diction of the poem and word order. For what possible purposes does the poet depart from standard English or incorporate unusual vocabulary?
- 5. Writers are notorious word junkies who often jot down interesting words they stumble across in daily life. Over the course of a day, keep a list of any intriguing words you run across in your reading, music listening, or television viewing. Even

street signs and advertisements can supply surprising words. After twenty-four hours of list-keeping, choose your five favorites. Write a five-line poem, incorporating your five words, letting them take you where they will. Then write a pagelong description of the process. What appealed to you in the words you chose? What did you learn about the process of composing a poem?

TERMS FOR review

Diction and Allusion

Diction ▶ Word choice or vocabulary. *Diction* refers to the class of words that an author chooses as appropriate for a particular work.

Concrete diction ▶ Words that specifically name or describe things or persons. Concrete words refer to what we can immediately perceive with our senses.

Abstract diction ▶ Words that express general ideas or concepts.

Poetic diction ► Strictly speaking, *poetic diction* means any language deemed suitable for verse, but the term generally refers to elevated language intended for poetry rather than common use.

Allusion \triangleright A brief, sometimes indirect, reference in a text to a person, place, or thing. Allusions imply a common body of knowledge between reader and writer and act as a literary shorthand to enrich the meaning of a text.

Levels of Diction

Low diction (or vulgate) ▶ The language of the common people. Not necessarily containing foul or inappropriate language, it refers simply to unschooled, every-day speech. The term vulgate comes from the Latin word vulgus, meaning "mob" or "common people."

Colloquial English ▶ The casual or informal but correct language of ordinary native speakers. Conversational in tone, it may include contractions, slang, and shifts in grammar, vocabulary, and diction.

Middle diction (or general English) ▶ The ordinary speech of educated native speakers. Most literate speech and writing is in middle diction, which is more educated than colloquial English, yet not as elevated as high diction.

High diction (or formal English) ▶ The heightened, impersonal language of educated persons, usually only written, although possibly spoken on dignified occasions.

Dialect ▶ A particular variety of language spoken by an identifiable regional group or social class.